PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 9, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 9, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Town Manager’s Report

Plymouth Long Beach – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that repairs to the Plymouth Long Beach bathhouse, as well as the Beach Nourishment Program, will be complete by June 9, 2009.   These improvements, as well as the recent repairs to the seawall, were funded by the Beach Revolving Fund and completed by the Town’s DPW staff, she noted. 

Massachusetts Environmental Trust Grant – Ms. Arrighi announced that the Town’s Environmental Management Division has received a three year $30,000 grant from the Massachusetts Environmental Trust ($10,000 each year for three years) to collect and analyze water quality from lakes, ponds and rivers throughout Plymouth.  Ms. Arrighi thanked Kim Michaelis of the Environmental Management Division, who also helped the Town to secure a $3,000 grant from the A.D. Makepeace Neighborhood Fund for river monitoring equipment. 

Archival Project – Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town Clerk’s Office has been working with King Information Systems, Inc. on the archive project approved at last year’s June 2008 town meeting.   Through this project, she reported, records stored throughout Town Hall were identified and a record retention schedule was established.  Ms. Arrighi noted that King Information Systems created a database, which will be kept by the Town Clerk’s Office, that will control and monitor the location and destruction of these records. 

Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) – Ms. Arrighi invited representatives from Plymouth Rock Studios to provide an update on their efforts to secure Infrastructure Investment Incentive (“I-Cubed”) funding from the State.  

Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) read a short statement on the status of the application submitted by PRS for I-Cubed funding, noting that Governor Patrick’s administration has not yet provided a final approval, despite the known deadlines that must be adhered to for the Special Town Meeting scheduled for June.  Because of the speculation surrounding the State’s decision, Mr. Wynne explained, PRS has sought other sources of funding and is confident that it can proceed with commencing the project at the end of the Summer, with or without I-Cubed funding.  

Ms. Arrighi noted that the joint meeting (scheduled for June 15, 2009) and the public hearing (scheduled for June 24, 2009) related to the I-Cubed funding article has been canceled.   If word comes from the State that the I-Cubed funding has been approved, she said, the Board can choose to call a Special Town Meeting as quickly as possible.
Jordan Road Speed Humps – Ms. Arrighi stated that the Board received a request from four homeowners who wish to have the Town remove the speed hump located in the vicinity of their homes on Jordan Road.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the DPW estimated the cost to remove the hump at approximately $500, but she shared several concerns with regard to performing this work without adhering to the same public process that was followed to install the speed humps.  If the Town removes one hump to satisfy the request of one or more homeowners, this could then lead to a domino affect, she speculated, by which several—if not all—of these speed humps could eventually be removed, thus defeating the purpose of their installation.  Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Town hold the same public process to remove speed humps as it did to install them, if the Board so chooses to entertain these requests. 

Jim Parks of 122 Jordan Road, Ken Groppi of 120 Jordan Road, and Dennis McNicholas of 125 Jordan Road addressed the Board on behalf of their request to remove the speed hump that was installed near their homes.   They cited noise, vibration, and safety as the reasons behind their request, noting their belief that the humps have done little to curb speeding along Jordan Road.  Mr. Parks insisted that he never received notice of the public hearings held to discuss the proposed installation of speed tables in the Chiltonville area.  Mr. Groppi discussed the excessive speeds at which many cars traverse the humps, and he questioned whether the Town has conducted any traffic surveys to determine whether the speed tables have been effective.  Mr. McNicholas claimed that the repeated vibration caused by vehicles traveling over the humps has caused stress fractures in his home.

Mark Withington, Chiltonville resident, provided a historical perspective on the process to install speed tables along the main corridors within Chiltonville area, which, he said, was initiated nearly ten years ago as a result of increased traffic from the construction of The Pinehills development and Forges Field Recreation Area.  There were a series of several public hearings on this matter and numerous traffic studies, he said, which all indicated excessive vehicular speeds on Jordan, Sandwich, and Clifford Roads.  While Mr. Withington acknowledged the concerns expressed by Mr. Parks, Mr. Groppi, and Mr. McNicholas, he offered concerns about the removal of the speed tables and the process by which the removal would be conducted. 
Selectman Mahoney asked the Town’s Acting DPW Director to speak on the matter.  David Gould, Acting DPW Director, explained that, once his staff reviews the data resulting from the Old Colony Planning Council’s (“OCPC”) traffic study conducted on the Chiltonville speed tables, the DPW will share the results with the Board.  Mr. Gould noted that the process to review, discuss, and implement the speed tables was conducted publicly, and the speed humps, he said, were constructed to current design standards.

The Board discussed the ways by which the Town posts and distributes notices on public hearings.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town advertises notices in the newspaper and sends certified letters to those property owners who directly abut certain projects or license applicants, but the expense of certified mailings for every hearing and public notice limits the scope of the Town’s ability to notify residents of business directly by mail.
Selectman Machado expressed sympathy for those residents who are unsatisfied with the speed humps but noted his belief that the Town should follow the same public process to remove the speed hump as it did to install it.   Chairman Quintal asked that time be scheduled at an upcoming meeting to review the OCPC traffic study, and he suggested that staff consider reaching out to residents by phone or e-mail if mailings are too expensive. 
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Mayflower Brewing Company (Drew Brosseau, 12 Resnik Road) requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for July 18, 2009 from 12:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for a Summer Beer Festival to be held at Nelson Park.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
Selectman Mahoney made a motion to approve the license application and Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion.  Chairman Quintal called for discussion and Selectman Mahoney invited the applicant to address the Board.
Drew Brosseau, owner of the Mayflower Brewing Company, provided the Board with a description of the beer and music festival he has planned for Nelson Park.  Staff will check identification and issue wristbands at a centralized ticketing area, he explained, and police details and field monitors will be in place throughout the cordoned-off area.  

The Board discussed the license application and posed questions to Mr. Brosseau.  Several of the members of the Board expressed concerns about allowing the sale of alcoholic beverages at a public park and the precedent their approval would set for future requests.
Ms. Arrighi offered her recommendation that the Board refrain from approving an alcohol license for an event held in a Town-owned park, as it would contradict the Town’s bylaws regarding consumption of alcoholic beverages on public property.
Both Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado made the suggestion that Mr. Brosseau seek a private venue for his event.
Chairman Quintal called for a vote on the motion to approve the license request made by Selectman Mahoney, which was seconded by Selectman Hallisey.  The Board voted 0-4-0 against granting a One Day Wine & Malt license to Mayflower Brewing Company / Drew Brosseau.
· Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce (Denis Hanks, 10 Cordage Park Circle) requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for the Sail Plymouth VIP Reception to be held on the Mayflower II State Pier on July 3, 2009 from 6:30 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt license (as outlined above) to the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce / Denis Hanks.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc. (Paul Pimental, 26 Hamilton Street), requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for the Holy Ghost Fiesta to be held at the Holy Ghost Pavilion at 12 South Cherry Street on July 19, 2009 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt license (as outlined above) to the Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc. / Paul Pimental.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North, Suite 312) requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for the dates and times listed below.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

· June 20, 2009 from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. for Art on the Green

· June 23, 2009 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. for a private dinner

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt license (as outlined above) to Café Olio / Stephen Conti.

Voted 4-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

· Plymouth Guild for the Arts (Joyce Stewart, 11 North Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol license for the Hats off to the Arts fundraising event to be held on June 26, 2009 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. at the Plymouth Center for the Arts, 11 North Street.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a One Day All Alcohol license (as outlined above) to the Plymouth Guild for the Arts / Joyce Stewart.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Plymouth Guild for the Arts (Joyce Stewart, 11 North Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol license for a 40th Class Reunion to be held at the Plymouth Center for the Arts on August 7, 2009 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a One Day All Alcohol license (as outlined above) to the Plymouth Guild for the Arts / Joyce Stewart.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Pilgrim Hall Museum (Peggy Baker, 75 Court Street) requested a One Day All Alcohol license for a Summer “Carnival” Party Fundraiser to be held at a private home at 15 Winter Street from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. on June 21, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a One Day All Alcohol license (as outlined above) to Pilgrim Hall Museum / Peggy Baker.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (New)

· Cupcake Charlies, 6 Town Wharf #4, Penny Lessa requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to Cupcake Charlies.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
· Perfect Pizza Inc. d/b/a Domino’s Pizza (New Owner), 5 Main Street, Nelson Hockert-Lotz requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to Perfect Pizza Inc. d/b/a Domino’s Pizza.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· 3A Café and Bakery (New Owner), 95 Court Street, Ricardo Jardim requested a Common Victualler License.  Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to 3A Café and Bakery.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle For Hire (New) 
· Special Occasion Limo Inc., Diane Dockery applied for:
· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Livery

· One Vehicle For Hire – Livery: 1996 Lincoln Stretch – 10 Passenger (inspected)
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery) and a Vehicle for Hire (Livery) Permit (one vehicle) to Special Occasion Limo, Inc.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Gift & Donation Account for Recreation Scholarships – The Board established a gift and donation account to be used for recreation scholarships, to be administered by the DPW Recreation Department.   Scholarship applications will be reviewed and awarded by the Recreation Department Director.

Contribution to Fire Department – The Board accepted, with gratitude, a contribution in the amount of $1,000.00 given by Northeast Community Bank to the Plymouth Fire Department.

Wild Animal Permit – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Richard Golden and Jackie Golden of 409 Ship Pond Road for their American Staffordshire Terrier (male – 2 years old). 

Drainage Easement – The Board approved and executed the Acceptance of Deed of Easement granted by Ralph A. Graffam and Lorraine H. Graffam Trustees of Graffam Family Realty Trust to the Town of Plymouth for the purposes of a drainage easement at property identified as Plat 107, Lot 63-8, as recommended by the Engineering Department.

Plymouth Beaches Research/Activity Permit – The Board approved a Plymouth Beaches Research/Activity Permit for wildlife photographer Jim Fenton of Haverhill, Massachusetts to conduct a photographic research project at Plymouth Long Beach.  The Environmental Management Department, Conservation Department, and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee have reviewed and approved Mr. Fenton’s application.

Public Comment

Susan Melchin addressed the Board to discuss a request from downtown merchants for the ability to place temporary, portable signs that say “Shop Downtown Plymouth” in three strategic locations along the waterfront (at Brewster, North, and Leyden Streets).  Ms. Melchin noted that she made a presentation to the Visitor Services Board for these signs which, she said, will help to bring more foot traffic—and, thus, business—to Main Street.   The Town’s Director of Inspectional Services instructed her to bring the matter before the Board of Selectmen, she said, as the proposed signage was not consistent with the Town’s bylaws.   Ms. Melchin asked the Board for permission to place these signs at the three noted locations during those days on which there is a special event on the waterfront.  

The Board talked about the request and the Town’s signage bylaws.  Discussion ensued over the difference between the signs Ms. Melchin requested and the temporary signs that advertise the Farmers Market.   The Farmers Market signs advertise an event, Chairman Quintal noted, as opposed to a destination.   Ms. Arrighi referenced the rules prohibiting the proposed signs but explained that the Board could consider changing those bylaws to allow for special signage requests.

On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the specific request presented and outlined by Ms. Melchin to place temporary signs along Water Street at the intersection with Brewster, North, and Leyden Streets during those days on which special events are taking place on the waterfront.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Ric Cone, downtown merchant, thanked the Board for granting the signage request.  He expressed concern, however, with the Town’s inconsistent enforcement of its signage bylaws throughout the downtown and waterfront districts.  Mr. Cone commended Police Chief Michael Botieri for implementing motorcycle and bicycle patrols in the downtown and waterfront districts, but noted that there are still problems with graffiti—and subsequent slow responses from the State to remove it—on Cole’s Hill.

Matt Muratore, chairman of the Council on Aging, and Sylvester Ryan, president of the Friends of the Council on Aging, provided details on a fashion show event they are planning to raise funds for the Town’s Council on Aging.   Mr. Muratore noted the names of several town officials who have agreed to participate in the fashion show, including Selectman Machado and Library Director Dinah O’Brien.   Mr. Ryan noted that the event will be held at Memorial Hall on August 29, 2009.
Kevin Doyle of Precinct 6 made a suggestion that the Town consider painting a walking trail, much like Boston’s Freedom Trail, as a means of leading tourists up from the waterfront into the downtown.  Chairman Quintal noted that there is already a Pilgrim Path on which the Town is currently making improvements.
Tim Flood addressed the Board with regards to a claim he filed against the Town for damages done to his vehicle by a fallen branch from a Town tree while his vehicle was parked at a repair establishment.  Ms. Arrighi provided a brief history of the Town’s processing of Mr. Flood’s claim and noted that the Board has no jurisdiction to make decisions on insurance claims filed with the Town.  Mr. Flood continued to try to explain the circumstances surrounding the damage incurred by his vehicle, and the Board posed some questions about process and jurisdiction with regard to claims of this kind.   Ms. Arrighi again reiterated that Mr. Flood’s claim is one that must be handled in small claims court with the repair establishment, not during a meeting of the Board of Selectmen.
Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break.
Restricted Access to Plymouth Long Beach

Acting DPW Director David Gould provided an update on the status of access to Plymouth Long Beach via Ryder Way.  Mr. Gould sought to clarify some of the misinformation that was disseminated through the press about vehicle access, noting that vehicle access to the crossover is currently available—and will remain available—until the plover chicks hatch.   A pair of piping plovers nested in an unusual location just south of the crossover, he explained, and when the nest hatches, it has the potential to close crossover access onto the beach.   Mr. Gould provided further detail on the hatching schedule of plover chicks and discussed how the duration of crossover closure will be determined by the location at which the plovers choose to feed.   Regardless, he said, staff will respond to the plover hatching in accordance with all State and Federal Guidelines.

Selectman Mahoney noted that the Town is mandated to protect these birds.  Mr. Gould acknowledged this, noting that the Town’s Beach Management Plan has been challenged by some Long Beach property owners.   Selectman Mahoney made the suggestion that the Town include a first right of refusal provision on any future land swap or agreement pertaining to private property on Plymouth Long Beach.   Mr. Gould concurred that, though the Town would still be required to comply with all environmental protection guidelines, public acquisition of private properties on Long Beach would provide the Town with the ability to offer expanded parking for beachgoers.
Mr. Gould responded to some brief questions regarding the Beach Nourishment Program, whereby sand was transported to and spread over Plymouth Beach to provide beachgoers with an improved sand surface.   He again reiterated that the Town’s Beach Management Plan remains under the scrutiny of homeowner and wildlife groups; the Town must comply with environmental protection regulations or face a complete closing of the beach to recreational use.   This is why Plymouth’s management plan is so strict and intense and why Plymouth’s management of the beach is considered the best in the state, Mr. Gould said. 

End of Year Transfers

Ms. Arrighi explained the ability given to municipalities to transfer funds at the end of the fiscal year.  She outlined two remaining transfers pertaining to the Library ($1,211.72 for technical services) and the Fire Department ($3,500.00 for the repair and maintenance of vehicles) and noted the source from which the funds are to be transferred.
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to approve the year-end transfers outlined by the Acting Town Manager.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Destination Plymouth – Tourism in Plymouth

Paul Cripps, executive director of Destination Plymouth and the Plymouth County Convention & Visitors Bureau, provided a presentation to the Board on the efforts being made to bring tourists to Plymouth.  Mr. Cripps outlined the mission statements of each organization and provided the Board with copies of the promotional materials created to market Plymouth as a destination for visitors.   He discussed the Destination Plymouth website and highlighted the benefits of cooperative marketing through television and radio advertisements with other tourism promoters like AAA and the Massachusetts Office of Travel & Tourism.
Mr. Cripps noted the financial investments made into attracting visitors to Plymouth and the results produced, noting studies that show a $10 to $16 return on every dollar spent to promote tourism.   Plymouth is maturing into a more dynamic destination, he said, with the forthcoming 400th Anniversary and Plymouth Rock Studios project.  

In response to a question from Chairman Quintal, Mr. Cripps discussed what other advertising modes Destination Plymouth would like to explore, if available resources provided such an opportunity.  Mr. Cripps said that he would enhance the efforts his organization is already undertaking, with, perhaps the addition of expansion into additional web markets.  He recommended that the Town make sure that it is ready to host a remarkable anniversary party in 2020.
Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Use of Chapter 90 Funds – Selectman Machado noted that he will seek clarification from Plymouth’s legislative delegation on the use of Chapter 90 funds on private roads that are publicly used.  In addition, he asked that Town Counsel provide the clarification on his request that the automobile excise tax be used only for its original purpose: to improve roadways.  

FY2010 Budget / State Aid – Selectman Machado asked Ms. Arrighi to discuss the Town’s ability to mitigate further cuts in State Aid.   Ms. Arrighi referenced the presentation made at Town Meeting in which it was noted that the Town and Schools anticipate splitting any additional reductions, which, she said, if made, will likely result in further staff reductions. 
Letters

Recreation Programs & Parking Passes – Selectman Machado noted a letter he received from a parent who enrolled her child in a Town of Plymouth Recreation program at one of the Town’s ponds.  When the parent went to drop her child off at the program, he said, she was denied access to the pond parking area because she did not have a Beach Parking Lot Sticker.  Selectman Machado recommended that the Recreation Department offer some sort of temporary pass to those residents participating in these programs, to allow for safe drop-off and pick-up of their children.  Ms. Arrighi requested a copy of the letter so that she could forward it to DPW Recreation Director Barry DeBlasio. 

New Business

Graduation Ceremonies at Memorial Hall – Chairman Quintal noted that he received several calls with regard to the Plymouth South graduation at Memorial Hall.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the number of guests that arrived for the graduation far exceeded Memorial Hall’s capacity, resulting in the need to turn several people away at the door.   The Fire Chief will work closely with the Schools Superintendent to plan accordingly for the 2010 graduations, Ms. Arrighi noted.

Parking for Michael’s Restaurant – Chairman Quintal noted that on-street parking spaces that once were available for the former Arthur’s Restaurant on Court Street in North Plymouth are now marked as a “No Parking” zone.  Michael’s Restaurant is now open in that location, Chairman Quintal said, and in an effort to support new business, he would like to see the Town consider the reinstatement of those spaces.    Ms. Arrighi noted that she would research the matter.
Appointment to Visitor Services Board – Selectman Mahoney raised the issue of Chairman Quintal’s appointment to the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”).  Chairman Quintal explained the various issues and reasons why he sought a seat on the VSB and why he is not yet ready to relinquish his term.   Selectman Machado suggested that the Board designate a liaison to the VSB, rather than have a member serve in an active term, and he agreed with Chairman Quintal that a representative from Plymouth Rock Studios should serve on the VSB.   Selectman Mahoney noted his belief that the Board of Selectmen can enact change to the VSB without having a member of the Board hold a seat on the VSB.  Selectman Mahoney reiterated the Board’s previous vote to re-advertise Chairman Quintal’s seat on the VSB in June, and Selectman Machado and Selectman Hallisey offered recommendations that the Board open Chairman Quintal’s seat on June 30, 2009.   No formal decision or vote was taken on this matter.
Cancellation of the July 4th Parade – Discussion turned to the cancellation of the July 4th parade.  Members of the Board encouraged residents and businesses to donate to July 4 Plymouth, Inc. towards next year’s event, and Chairman Quintal suggested that the Town receive more advance notice of an impending cancellation, so that it can attempt to help prevent the loss of the parade again. 
Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation Contract – Chairman Quintal requested an update on the renewal of the Town’s contract with the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”).  Ms. Arrighi explained that she is awaiting communication from the PGDC on the extension of its contract and the accompanying Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”), as there are some items within the contract that are in need of an update.   Selectman Machado noted that he would like a report on the PGDC’s finances, and he suggested that the Town consider taking back its parking spaces as an added source of revenue. 
Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal announced that the Board would not hold its regular Tuesday night meeting on June 16, 2009. 
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 10:20 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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